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Meeting: Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee (SWAAC) 

Date: Wednesday, October 11, 2017 

Time: 10:00 a.m. to Noon  

Place: Metro, Council Chambers 

 
The purpose of the Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee is to develop policy options that, if implemented, 
would serve the public interest by reducing the amount and toxicity of waste generated and disposed, or enhancing 
the effectiveness and sustainability of the system through which the region’s solid waste is managed. 

 
     
10:00 AM 1.    CALL TO ORDER AND DECLARATION OF A QUORUM 

 
Matt Korot, Chair 

10:02 AM 2.  
 

COMMENTS FROM THE CHAIR AND SWAAC MEMBERS  
 
 10:07 AM 3.  ** CONSIDERATION OF SWAAC MINUTES FOR AUG. 9, 2017 

 
  

10:10 AM 4.  EAGLE CREEK FIRE RESPONSE: UPCOMING AFTER-
ACTION WORKSHOP 

Daniel Nibouar, Metro 

10:20 AM 5.  SOLID WASTE FEE AND TAX EXEMPTIONS 
SUBCOMMITTEE:  UPDATE 

 

Rick Winterhalter, 
Clackamas County 

 
10:30 AM 6. * COMMERCIAL FOOD SCRAPS RECOVERY POLICY 

 
Purpose:  
 To share the: (1) draft policy for increasing the 

recovery of commercial sector food scraps through a 
required collection program; and (2) stakeholder 
feedback received to date. 

 To solicit SWAAC’s input on the draft. 
 

Outcome:  
Input from SWAAC members on the proposed food scraps 
policy. 
 
The draft code amendments and administrative rules for the 
policy are available at 
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/public-projects/future-
garbage-and-recycling/food-scraps  

  

Pam Peck, Metro 
Dan Blue, Metro 

 
11:15 AM 7.  CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS  

 
 

11:25 AM 8.  PREVIEW OF THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA AND FINAL 
COMMENTS 
 

Matt Korot, Chair 

 9.  ADJOURN 
 
 
 

 

http://www.oregonmetro.gov/public-projects/future-garbage-and-recycling/food-scraps
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/public-projects/future-garbage-and-recycling/food-scraps


 

 

*             Material available on the Metro website.  
** Material will be distributed in advance of the meeting.  
# Material will be distributed at the meeting.  
 

Upcoming SWAAC Meetings:  
 Wednesday, Nov. 8, 2017 from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m. (noon) at the Metro Regional Center 
 Wednesday, Dec. 13, 2017 from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m. (noon) at the Metro Regional Center 

 
For agenda and schedule information, call Matt Korot at 503-797-1760, e-mail: matt.korot@oregonmetro.gov. 

To check on closure or cancellations during inclement weather please call 503-797-1700. 
 
 
Metro’s nondiscrimination notice  
Metro respects civil rights. Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 that bans discrimination on 
the basis of race, color or national origin. For more information on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a Title VI 
complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536.  
 
Metro provides services or accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an 
interpreter at public meetings. All Metro meetings are wheelchair accessible. If you need a sign language interpreter, 
communication aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1536 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 7 
business days in advance of the meeting to accommodate your request. For up-to-date public transportation information, 
visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 

 

mailto:matt.korot@oregonmetro.gov
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights
http://www.trimet.org/
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Meeting: Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee (SWAAC) 

Date/time: 10:00 a.m.-noon, Wednesday, August 9, 2017 

Place: Metro Regional Center, council chamber 
 

 
Members in Attendance: 
Mike Leichner, Pride Disposal 
Bruce Walker, City of Portland 
Theresa Koppang, Washington County 
Peter Brandom, City of Hillsboro 
Rick Winterhalter, Clackamas County 
Paul Downey, City of Forest Grove 
Audrey O’Brien, Oregon DEQ 
Reba Crocker, City of Milwaukie 
Adrienne Welsh, Recycling Advocates 
Keith Ristau, Far West Recycling 
Matt Korot, Metro 
 

Members Absent: 
Alando Simpson, City of Roses Disposal/Recycling 
Mark Ottenad, City of Wilsonville 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
1. Call to Order and Declaration of a Quorum 
Matt Korot brought the meeting to order and declared a quorum. 
 
2. Comments from the Chair and SWAAC Members 
Mr. Korot reviewed the meeting agenda and how citizen communications would be structured.  
 
Mr. Korot also provided an update to the Health Impact Assessment of the Waste-to-Energy facility 
option presented by Rob Smoot at the July meeting. Mr. Smoot presented the same findings and 
opinions at the Metro council work session on August 8. All councilors expressed their appreciation 
for the work done by staff and the participation of stakeholders. They shared the opinion that the 
waste-to-energy facility is not the right option for the region at this time but asked to make sure 
this option is revisited in the future as technology advances.  
 
3. Consideration of SWAAC Minutes for July 12, 2017 
The minutes of the July SWAAC meeting were approved with no changes.  
 
4. Material Recovery and Conversion Technology Facility regulatory changes 
Dan Blue provided background information and recapped the process for the Material Recovery 
and Conversion Technology Facility (MRF/CT) regulatory changes that were recommended by the 
SWAAC subcommittee. (  This subcommittee had been charged with determining  
whether MRFs that process source-separated recyclable materials and facilities that convert waste 
to energy, fuel or other products should be subject to licensing and inspection similar to other 
facilities.)  
 
The subcommittee determined that Metro has the authority to establish operating standards for 
MRF/CTs and has the authority to exempt certain recyclers or materials from fees and taxes. Mr. 
Blue explained the subcommittee had recommended changes to Metro code 5.00 in adding 
definitions for “conversion technology” and “specific material recycler.”  
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The changes to Metro code 5.01 were: 

• Remove exemption from Metro authorization for source separated recyclables and material 
recovery facilities 

• Establish exemptions for “specific material recyclers” 
• Establish exemptions for certain CT facilities 
• Update references to “administrative rules” 

 
Mr. Blue noted that the code changes have completed the 60-day comment period phase as of July 
14 and Metro staff has crafted responses to those comments. The comment period included two 
stakeholder workshops that were held at Metro Regional Center. The majority of feedback was 
centered around the administrative rules and little in regards to the code changes. Comments that 
were received regarding the code were from the conversion technology sector, the specific material 
recycler sector and the source-separated material recovery facilities. The comments that related to 
the code changes as related to MRFs were process related, requested clarifications to proposed 
definitions, opposed solid waste licensing in general and were concerned about the impacts on 
existing businesses. The comments related to CT facilities asked for more specifics in definitions. 
 
Mr. Blue shared many comments were concerned about Metro’s future intentions with information 
gleaned from the license or franchise process. He noted that this process was endorsed by both 
SWAAC and the Council.  
 
One change was made to the code definitions as a result from the feedback received and that was 
concerning the clarity of the term specific material recyclers. Mike Leichner asked for clarification 
on how single stream recyclers will be categorized (for example, if material is attached to scrap 
metal at metal recycling facility). Mr. Blue responded that there will be facility specific variances 
and exemptions. The history of the facility will come in to play when determining licenses and 
regulations. Mr. Leichner reiterated his concerns about Metro’s response and positions in relation 
to EFI’s comments, specifically in regards to when a business is buying a commodity from another 
source. He also raised questions regarding interstate purchases of materials and whether Metro has 
the legal authority to regulate those channels of material acquisition. Mr. Korot responded that the 
Office of Metro’s Attorney has deemed there is adequate legal authority and that was previously 
discussed at length, however Mr. Leichner is still concerned that courts will be involved should this 
move forward as stated.  
 
Theresa Koppang noted that the phrase “this exemption” as stated in the code 5.00 definition has 
no context and perhaps does not belong in the definition. Mr. Blue noted the suggestion.  
 
Mr. Blue reiterated the received comments regarding the draft administrative rules were much 
more substantive and would be addressed in a second public comment period. The next steps for 
the code changes include a Metro council work session on September 5th and if chosen to move 
forward, Metro Council meetings on September 21st and 28th. If ratified, licensing effective dates for 
new facilities would be implemented on January 1st, 2018 and existing facilities on January 1st, 
2019.     
 
The administrative rules are on a separate timeline and will be released in early October with the 
comment period beginning on October 15th, 2017.  A public hearing would then be held, and the 
administrative rules would be adopted by the Chief Operating Officer or her designee after that. 
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Reba Crocker asked why new facilities will be required to adhere to rules before existing facilities. 
Mr. Blue responded that existing facilities may need to make changes to current operations and are 
looking to make the transition as feasible as possible. Mr. Korot asked for a formal approval to 
move forward with the definitions as is to the Metro council; there were no objections. Multiple 
members of SWAAC voiced their appreciation for the work being done and understood this is an 
extensive and extended process. The stakeholder engagement opportunities were very valuable 
and appreciated. Keith Ristau mentioned that this process needs to be undertaken and special care 
needs to be given to ensure the recycling system remains intact, vibrant and robust.     

 
5. Solid Waste Fee and Tax Exemptions Subcommittee: Meeting 3 Update 
Rick Winterhalter provided background information on the Solid Waste Fee and Tax Exemptions 
subcommittee and their role to determine reduced fees or exemptions for certain material types 
and operations. He noted the meeting on July 25th was focused on alternative daily cover (ADC) and 
the operations of landfills. Bill Carr from Waste Management gave a presentation on landfills and 
how they work. A key note of this presentation was the idea that landfills are on-going construction 
projects and require all types of materials to remain operational.   
 
Mr. Winterhalter stated DEQ also gave a presentation informing the committee of the current rules 
and regulations regarding ADC and how these are enforced. It was a significant point that not every 
material is approved as ADC and eligibility is determined on a site-by-site basis. There is a 12-
month application and testing process for new types of ADC and the exemption is not granted 
lightly.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter also shared the discussion led by the consultant, RRS, which covered the 
comments heard from industry and the committee that were formally submitted. He noted that 
while no changes resulted from the comments, the consultant felt these were valid notes and should 
be passed forward to SWAAC and Metro council.  
 
The next meeting will be on August 31st and will cover the history of exemptions and fees. Mr. 
Winterhalter wanted to note that he appreciates the opportunity to bring all stakeholders to the 
table for this discussion and allowing everyone to clearly state their concerns. Everyone wants to 
see recovery succeed in this region and the issue of ADC is coming to the forefront of many 
conversations. He mentioned main concerns are in the actual value of the material, should it have 
exemptions or reduced fees, or should ADC remain revenue neutral?  
 
There were no comments or questions from SWAAC members.  
   
6. Commercial Food Scraps Recovery  
Jennifer Erickson and Mr. Blue began their presentation on the status of the Food Scraps Recovery 
policy work Metro has undertaken. Ms. Erickson began with background information about why the 
region is focusing on food waste. She noted that 40 percent of all food produced in the United States 
is wasted and food scraps make up a large portion of the Metro region’s waste stream. Food scraps 
are unique as they are a recoverable portion of the waste stream and can provide an economical 
and environmental benefit to the region. Recovery of food waste can also lead to a reduction in 
greenhouse gases (GHG) and methane emissions which are key factors of environmental impact in 
the solid waste system. A key bi-product of this recovery could be a supplement for the agricultural 
industry which is makes up a large portion of Oregon’s business.  
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Ms. Erickson also noted while food donation and waste prevention are key to this work, this policy 
is focused on commercial non-edible (egg shells, bones, etc) food waste. This stream will provide 
cleaner, source-separated feedstock for any facility built to process the material. Currently 28,000 
tons of food waste are recovered through voluntary programs and are being sent to Junction City or 
Corvallis for recovery.  
 
Metro is now seeking a long-term, stable solution for a food waste processing facility to handle the 
volume recovered as a result of this policy. Ms. Erickson reiterated the October 2016 Council 
direction that Metro move forward with a policy for businesses to separate this material from 
traditional waste and eventually a ban on commercial food waste in the region, determine how to 
efficiently collect and deliver food scraps for processing, and secure a local processing facility. Ms. 
Erickson informed the committee that an RFP for the facility was released and closed on July 26th. 
She noted that six (6) proposals were received and in the process of being evaluated.  
 
Ms. Erickson provided the context that four percent (or 2700) of the region’s business would be 
affected by this policy and 1300 are already participating voluntarily. The policy proposed will 
require local governments in the Metro boundary to implement food scraps collection programs. 
These programs will affect medium to large sized food oriented business and will be phased in over 
a five year period. The goal of the policy is to provide clarity and consistency across the region 
while giving local governments the flexibility of enforcement and phasing. Ms. Erickson explained 
the current timeline is for the policy to be adopted by local governments in July 2018 and for the 
phase-in process to begin in 2019 and end in 2023. 
 
Ms. Erickson stated there will be exemptions and waivers granted as the system comes online and 
will be in relation to the distance of a jurisdiction to an adequate processing facility. She was keen 
to note the details of this exemption/waiver program have not been finalized and distance may be 
determined in either time or miles. Ms. Erickson shared an aspect of the policy will also eliminate 
property managers to be a barrier to a business participating in the program.  
 
Mr. Korot asked what are the weight thresholds used to determine when a business must become 
compliant and how are those thresholds determined. Ms. Erickson responded that the factor for the 
amount of waste generated will be tons per employee. She noted studies have previously found the 
most accurate calculation correlates waste generate to full-time employees at a particular business. 
There will also be a web-based tool for business to input their FTE and determine which phase they 
will be included in for compliance. Mr. Korot followed up this answer inquiring about verification 
tools. Ms. Erickson replied that verification will be up to the local jurisdictions. She also stated 
Metro and local jurisdiction representatives are working together to identify and verify businesses 
in operation before requiring compliance.  
 
Ms. Erickson noted that business feedback was gathered during the discovery process and there 
were several key findings: 

• Request for on-site assistance in training and setting up system 
• Reliable collection system is crucial 
• 90 percent of business were not opposed to a mandatory system as long as the 

playing field is level 
• 45 percent are in favor of a mandatory program 
• 30 percent had serious concerns around logistics, cost and smell 
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• Phase in of the program is critical 
• ORLA noted they are opposed to anything mandatory but will partner with Metro 

and local governments to assist with education and outreach 
 

The next steps of the process for this policy are for Metro to secure a processing facility and 
continue stakeholder engagement. Letters are being drafted to be sent to Phase 1 businesses to 
alert them to the policy and its requirements. Ms. Erickson stated Metro is also working on 
solidifying cost-mitigation options to lessen the economic impacts. Local governments are 
developing consistent rates and service levels and will continue to participate in engagement and 
policy development. There will be efforts to bolster food donation and work to continue refining 
technical assistance programs.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter asked if there was a timeline for evaluation process for the received RFPs. Ms. 
Erickson noted initial group review will begin August 24th and 25th but there is not intention to 
award the contract until early Fall.  
 
Ms. Koppang noted this presentation was also given at Washington County’s Board of Commerce 
August meeting there was general support for the policy. The distance waiver option was 
appreciated and she inquired if implementation by local governments for compliance was able to 
wait for proper infrastructure. Ms. Erickson responded affirming that statement. 
 
Audrey O’Brien noted that is was heard DEQ and Metro were not providing consistent messaging 
on this issue and work has been done to remedy that. She noted DEQ’s full support of food scraps 
recovery policy.  
 
Peter Brandom also highlighted Hillsboro’s support of the distance waiver and wanted to know if 
local governments will be given the opportunity to weigh in on what the waiver looks like. Ms. 
Erickson noted the exact language is still under review in the Office of the Metro Attorney and the 
team is still defining “reasonable distance.” The goal is for the waiver to be sent for review in early 
September. Mr. Brandom asked if representatives will be given the opportunity to respond before 
going to Council. Ms. Erickson noted the ordinance is very straightforward and the majority of 
change will come in the administrative rules which will be given a separate comment period.  
 
Mr. Walker noted the City of Portland has already implemented food scraps collection programs 
due to a firm push from Mayor Wheeler. He acknowledged participation in working groups and 
applauded Metro for proceeding in a positive and thoughtful manner. He also encouraged careful 
consideration of placement of the food scraps processing facility so not many distance waivers will 
be necessary. 
 
Paul Downey asked who will be sending the letters to the businesses and Ms. Erickson responded 
they will come from the local jurisdictions. Mr. Downey wanted to ensure local jurisdictions and 
Metro was consistent on what businesses are required to comply and who to contact if there is any 
questions on the program from industry. Ms. Erickson responded that local governments are 
providing the lists of which business to contact and the letter will include referral information. Mr. 
Leichner requested that haulers be provided with the same list to properly plan routes and 
encouraged the distance waiver to judged by time. He also noted it would be beneficial for this new 
waste stream to be included when planning new businesses or enclosures as these receptacles will 
likely be very heavy. Ms. Erickson acknowledged all of these suggestions.  
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Mr. Blue then provided a report on the cost mitigation options available as this aspect was 
identified by Metro council as a key aspect. Mr. Blue set out to assess the rate impacts of a 
mandatory food scraps program on the affected businesses and identify options for mitigating 
those impacts at both the local government and Metro levels. This process involved interviewing 
haulers and local governments, reviewing similar programs in other areas, researching incentive 
options, calculating the rate impacts and then developing options for moving forward. Mr. Blue 
provided a baseline for the current system and identified key fees that make up rates. He also noted 
that fees and structures vary widely in different jurisdictions which were echoed by Mr. 
Winterhalter.  
 
Mr. Blue pointed out if no cost mitigation is done there will be a higher impact to food processing 
businesses. Two options for helping mitigate costs are to spread the cost among all food processing 
businesses or to spread the cost of the program among every commercial business in the Metro 
region.  
 
Ms. Crocker asked if the goal was to get all businesses on board and if local governments had the 
option to shorten the phase-in process. Ms. Erickson responded that Metro would encourage and 
offer services to all restaurants to voluntarily participate, but the availability of the service is a key 
aspect.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter stated there needed to be a lot more clarity regarding costs and fees and 
advocated for the costs to be spread across the system as they are now. Mr. Blue responded that 
while Metro sets the tip fee, local governments are responsible for the rates.  
 
Mr. Blue then presented the three options for cost mitigation to the committee. 

• Option A: Metro spreads the food scraps processing costs across all solid waste tons in the 
region and allows local governments to determine how those avoided cost savings  spread 
among their rate payers. 

• Option A1: Metro spreads the food scraps processing costs and convenes local governments 
around consistent rate methodology and enters a binding agreement. 

• Option A2: Metro spreads food scraps processing costs and compels local governments to 
do the same. 
 

Mr. Blue encouraged any rate relief provided by Metro be shared at least to those businesses 
required to participate in the process. Mr. Korot agreed with this statement acknowledging that 
Metro council also believes the costs and relief need to be spread among businesses. Mr. Blue noted 
that he had reviewed all the pros and cons of each option and that councilors noted they will be 
interested in reevaluating the rate system in five to 10 years. He stated the importance of creating 
consistent rates and methods across the entire region.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter commented that from a local government’s perspective it made sense if the 
franchises had a reduced rate, it would be passed through to customers. He favored Option A. Mr. 
Walker noted the city of Portland does not set commercial rates but with more participation, 
businesses would have more room to negotiate. He is supportive of a tip fee reduction and a 
competitive market place but cautioned Metro not to overstate any guarantees of service or 
volumes.   
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Mr. Brandom stated he appreciates the complexity of rate setting but asked why maintaining the 
status quo was not an option? Mr. Korot responded that Metro council directly requested options 
for mitigating the cost impact. Mr. Brandom acknowledged that and stated he would be opposed to 
Option A2 and being “compelled” to do anything; he supports Option A1. 
 
Ms. Koppang offered that she was not prepared to officially comment as rate setting is an art as 
much as it is a science. She mentioned a big factor in the system would be efficiency and the number 
of available service providers needs to be considered as well. Mr. Blue responded that bundling 
provides an opportunity for an easy path of efficiency. Mr. Korot noted it would be beneficial for the 
local governments and haulers to give thought to creating the most efficient system and offer those 
solutions to Metro.  
 
Mr. Downey stated the location of the facility will affect the cost mitigation rates and effectiveness 
of any program. He urged this to be considered when awarding the RFP for the processing facility.      
  
7. Citizen Communications 
None. 
 
8. Preview of the next meeting agenda and final comments 
Mr. Korot shared that the next meeting will be on September 13, 2017 and will have check-in on the 
Regional Waste Plan, potentially another presentation regarding Food Scraps and other agenda 
items to be determined. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 








